Ski for Light, Inc.

Mid-Year Board Meeting Conference Call

Tuesday, November 5, 2013

9:00 p.m. Eastern, 8:00 p.m. Central, 7:00 p.m. Mountain, 6:00 p.m. Pacific, 5:00 p.m. Alaska

Minutes of the Meeting

President Marion Elmquist called the meeting to order at 5:03pm Alaska time.

Roll Call.  Secretary Heather Hall called the roll. Executive Committee present:
Marion Elmquist, Scott McCall, Heather Hall, Doug Boose, Judith Dixon, Laura Oftedahl, and Larry Showalter.  Directors Present: Renee Abernathy, Cara Barnes, Tim Byas, Bob Civiak, Julie Coppens, Richard Epstein, David Fisk, Robert Hartt, Eivind Heiberg, Leslie Maclin, Bonnie O'Day, Lawrence Povinelli, Holly Schmaling, Brenda Seeger, and Peter Slatin.
Approval of Annual Meeting Minutes of January 25th, 2013.  Elmquist asked for a motion to approve the minutes.  Motion:  Oftedahl moved to accept the minutes of the January 25th, 2013 Board meeting. Barnes asked that the minutes be amended to reflect those individuals involved with the hotel accessibility orientation training who were not mentioned.  Hall will amend the minutes to reflect Wendy David’s involvement.  Povinelli moved to accept the minutes with the amendment. Seeger seconded. All voted in favor.  The minutes of the meeting of January 25th, 2013 were unanimously approved with the suggested amendment. 

Treasurer’s Report/Financial Status/990 Status—Doug Boose reported. Boose had previously sent out the quarterly reports to the Board for review via email.  Boose reported that the endowment fund has increased by $5,000 and we are doing very well financially. Boose shared that our other funds have grown as expected this time of year as event fees are collected and donations are coming in related to the Fall appeal. There were no questions from the board on the financial reports. The board members thanked Doug for all his hard work and excellent reports.

Budget & Finance Report & Fundraising status.  Larry Showalter reported. Showalter shared that the total unrestricted donations to date are $9,500, slightly ahead of last year at this time. The biggest determinate will be Foundation donations that are generated this time of year. The board discussed the ratio of stipends expended to participants and the amount that is budgeted for stipends from donors. The process for reporting the stipends with donors was also discussed. 

Elmquist shared that we recently received a generous $5,000.00 donation from Statoil. Both Seeger and Elmquist visited the offices of Statoil in Anchorage, Alaska and thanked them personally.  Elmquist will ask Statoil about what they would like for recognition of the donation. The board discussed the fostering of the relationship with Statoil as a long-term contributor and supporter. Heiberg applauded the donation and support from Statoil.  Epstein remarked that this is a great donation from a wealthy contributor and noted their interest in cross-cultural elements, such as the Edvard Munch art exhibit. The board discussed considering Statoil as potential financial supporters for the 40th anniversary, our Ridderrenn Team and sponsoring Norwegian participants to attend the U. S. event.  Other potential sponsors could include Norwegian Airlines, Heiberg and Oftedahl plan to follow up with a letter to the airlines.

Bylaws:  Constitution and Bylaws recommendation to amend the election procedure for board members—Renee Abernathy reported.  Abernathy sent out an email to the Board explaining the changes in the Bylaws and asked for any clarification or questions. The potential changes to the election procedure have been discussed over the last 10 years and have not been changed to date.  The board discussed the potential outcome of various election scenarios and the purpose of recruiting and retaining qualified individuals for the board. 

Three changes to the Bylaws are proposed:
i.  Replace the Australian ballot with a simple ballot.
ii.  Specify that voters may vote for a maximum number of candidates that is equal to the number of open seats, but further specify that voters do not have to vote for the maximum number for their ballot to be properly submitted. Voters should vote for only those candidates on the ballot that they deem qualified to serve if elected, up to a maximum of the number of seats to be filled.

iii.  Further specify that to be elected to office, a candidate must be among the top "n" vote recipients, plus must have received votes from a majority of those casting ballots.
As outlined by the Constitution and Bylaws Committee, the two principal Bylaw changes that would be required would be as follows.  Replace the current language: Directors shall vote by rank ordering all nominees, indicating beside the name of each nominee on the ballot the voter's rank order preference for that nominee, from "1" for the nominee most preferred, to "n", where "n" is the total number of nominees, for the nominee least preferred.  With this new language: Directors shall vote by placing "x" in front of up to "n" names on the ballot, where "n" is the number of positions to be filled. And:  Replace the current language: The Chair of the Board Development and Elections Committee shall determine the results of the election by summing the rank order preferences for each nominee on all properly submitted ballots, where the "x" nominees with the lowest sums shall be elected to Director positions, and "x" is the total number of Director positions to be filled.  With this new language: The Chair of the Board Development and Elections Committee shall determine the results of the election by summing the number of "x" votes for each candidate on all properly submitted ballots, with the "n" candidates receiving the most "x" votes being elected to Director positions, where "n" is the number of seats to be filled, except that all candidates elected to Director positions must receive "x" votes from a majority of those casting ballots.
Motion: McCall moved to accept the recommended changes of the Constitution and Bylaws committee. Dixon seconded. All voted in favor. The motion passed. 

The board also reviewed the Duties of the Directors as defined in Bylaw 2, Abernathy read from the bylaws. 

Elections:  Elmquist announced that this is an election year since it is an odd numbered year, and shared that Wendy David will not be able to fulfill her duties as Chair of the Board Recruitment and Development committee due to her ongoing recovery from surgery. Scott McCall will serve as Chair of the Committee along with members David Fisk and Wendy David.  The goal of the committee is to foster good people who will further the goals of the organization.  McCall encouraged all board members to be involved in board development and recruitment and to share those names with the committee.  Prospective board members should be contacted prior to nomination to make sure they are willing to offer themselves as a candidate.  Slatin reminded the board that an article regarding board recruitment will be included in the upcoming SFL bulletin.

Term expirations/number of seats to fill.  Fisk read the list of those individuals whose terms are expiring in 2014 including: Abernathy, Boose, Byas, Dixon, Elmquist, Epstein, Hall, Hartt, Heiberg, Montano and O’Day.  Board members have until January 12th to declare if they intend to run for the board.

Motion: Showalter made the motion to maintain the size of the board at 25 members. Elmquist clarified the nature of the motion for the board. The board is required to vote every other year on the size of the board, which can be a minimum of eight members and a maximum of 30 members. Epstein seconded. Motion carried, all voted in favor. 

Announcement of Nominating Committee.  Elmquist announced that after the elections of new board members, the nominating committee will have the task of seeking out people who would be interested in serving on the Executive committee including the positions of President, Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer, and Directors at-large.  The members of the Executive Committee will be selected the week of the annual event.  The Nominating Committee will consist of David Fisk as Chair along with Showalter, Coppens, Abernathy, and Hartt. 

2014 Event Update.  Elmquist reported on the upcoming event in Anchorage, Alaska.  The Event Planning committee led by Nancy McKinney met with the Hilton staff.  John Olnes of Anchorage is working with Kincaid on the ski trails. This year the race and rally will be held on Friday night to allow participants to enjoy the start of the Iditarod Trail Dog Sled race and events happening in downtown Anchorage. The closing banquet will occur on Saturday night and Norway night will be held on Friday.  Marit Kristiansen, International President of Sons of Norway joined the group for lunch during the planning meeting. To date, initial numbers of participants indicate it could be a slightly smaller event. The board discussed the numbers of guides vs. skiers and whether stipends would encourage more people to apply. The board discussed stipends to encourage people to come to Alaska.  Further discussion about offering stipends to recruit more visually impaired participants resulted in the board coming to an agreement to offer stipends for this event.

Motion:  Dixon moved that the SFL board allocates up to 10k for the purpose of offering stipends to VIPs and MIPs who are beyond their first year and that the recruitment committee be asked to come up with a plan to inform people, at this late date, about the stipends and that the event committee be asked to manage the process. McCall seconded the motion with the stipulation that the VIP recruitment committee and the event committee be involved, namely Lynda Boose and Nancy McKinney. The temporary change in policy will not be applied to international applicants. All voted in favor. The motion was carried and passed unanimously.

The board discussed the naming of the monetary offer whether it is a scholarship, financial assistance or travel assistance and determined that stipend fits with the intention of the financial assistance provided by our donors and foundations. The policy manual was referenced as the guidance for these matters.

Bob Hartt reported recent recruitment efforts included a notice in the Braille forum and will include a notice in the next issue of the National Federation for the Blind publication on December 3rd..

2015 Update/Thoughts for the 40th?  Fisk reported on the potential site of Stowe, Vermont. Fisk talked with the folks at the resort and in group planning and sent a Request for Proposal (RFP) to the hotel. Elmquist is currently working out details with the Inn at Silver Creek and also with Snow Mountain Ranch for our 40th Anniversary.  Elmquist performed a site visit to Lake Tahoe/ Donner during the regional event along with Larry Showalter and Wendy David.  Elmquist and Tim McCorcle met with the Nordic Center and looked at housing options.  Elmquist asked the board to recommend special programs or events they would like to see for the 40th Anniversary of Ski for Light.

Ridderrenn Team:  Team size for 2014. The executive committee recently agreed to recommend to the board that we send a total of four people to the Ridderrenn event in Norway in Spring of 2014.  This recommendation to the board is based on our sound financial situation. 

Motion: Brenda Seeger moved that Ski for Light send a team of four skiers consisting of two sighted guides and two blind or disabled skiers to the Ridderrenn in 2014 to represent Ski for Light.  Povinelli seconded the motion. The motion carried and passed unanimously.  The selected skiers will be contacted by members of the Executive Committee and will be announced at the International event in Anchorage, Alaska.

No new business. No old business.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:37 pm Alaska time.
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